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1. Call to Order

Brian Harris called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

2. Seating of alternates

All six Members were seated. Welcome to William Baker, the newest Agency Member.

3. Review and approval of draft minutes of February 26, 2024 Regular Meeting.

No questions or comments made by the Agency Members.
Brian Harris made a motion to approve the draft minutes of February 26, 2024. Seconded by Robert

Rimmer, and carried, 5-0-1. Approved with abstention from Bill Baker, who was not in attendance of
the February meeting.

4. Director’s Report

No director’s report, due to the length of Agenda.



Public Hearings

1. #2024-003 — 0 Pecksland Road - Redniss & Mead for Kyle & Ninni Rose Milne — New residence. Tax
#10-1891. (Second 65 days 5-31-24).

Sarah Coccaro stated that the Agency was introduced to this property at last month’s meeting. A
decision was delayed in order to open a public hearing at this month’s meeting. Agency Members
Harris, Benton, Baker, Schondorf, and Rimmer visited the site with Staff and the applicant’s
authorized agents on March 12" and March 13™". The Agency Members asked to see alternatives
that bring the development closer to the road and include a shared driveway with 48 Pecksland
Road. Alternatives were requested that would better fit with the topography of the site and require
less earth work and rock removal. A cross section view of the development is needed to understand
how it ties into the surrounding topography. Materials were submitted over the weekend, which
Bret Holzwarth can speak to. Last month, discussion was kept to a minimum. This is a vacant 1.96-
acre, forested lot. It is narrow and bisected by a wetland and watercourse corridor. Almost all of the
upland portion of the lot falls within the 100ft Upland Review Area. Most of the upland is located
over shallow ledge or ledge outcrop, which forms steep slopes. Approximately 0.7 acres are
proposed to be cleared for grading the residence, at closest of 5 feet from the onsite wetland and
watercourse system. This lot cannot be developed without extensive ledge and vegetation removal.

The IWWA previously commented on the request for Planning & Zoning to confirm 48 Pecksland
Road as a recognized building lot. To summarize the comments by Patricia Sesto, dated December
17, 2021, “The Conditions of the parcel are such that development would be highly destructive to
the extensive ledge outcrops and watercourse/wetland corridor that flows though and comprise
roughly 1-acre of the parcel. Ledge outcrops and shallow-to-ledge areas compromise another %
acre.” The letter goes on to state that “If the lot is confirmed as a building lot, the IWWA will be
compelled to approve some sort of development consistent with what is permissible in the RA-2
zone.” The letter states, “Planning and Zoning Commission needs to be aware that IWWA cannot
deny all development on a confirmed building lot. This would amount to a taking. Consequently, we
are concerned that lot confirmation will be followed with an IWWA application where the Agency is
forced to accept a proposal that does not serve the goals of protecting wetlands, watercourses, and
the protective upland review area.” Two alternate designs were submitted with the application. One
showed an alternative design for the driveway, a larger rain garden area, a larger pool, and an
accessory building in the rear. Another plan showed five alternate septic locations, four of which
were still within the URA, and a fifth location about 100 feet from the wetlands. During the site
walks and in the Staff Report, Staff asked for an alternative with less impervious coverage, including
a smaller house footprints and/or removal of the pool. This should be presented to the Agency to
get an understanding of the extent of sub surface detention and retention structures. This has not
been submitted.

The biological narrative submitted by William Kenny Associates states there will be no impact to the
wetlands or their capacity to perform wetland and watercourse functions. Staff disagreed with that.
Staff has questions on the number of trees that were proposed to be removed. There are 36 trees
within the URA and another 19 to be removed across the site. Staff had questions on the
deforestation of the property, as well as, increased solar penetration and stormwater discharges in
close proximity to the wetlands. 0.7 acres is proposed to be striped of trees. There are 36 trees,
sized 8 inches dbh or greater, within the URA proposed to be cleared for construction. A wetland
and buffer habitat enhancement plan was submitted with the application that proposes to replant
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10 understory trees, 34 shrubs, and over 1,800 native ground cover plugs. They also proposed to do
invasive removal. Given the number of mature trees to be removed, Staff felt that the proposed
mitigation measures were inadequate. DPW has done an initial review, and they produced two
comments. One comment was related to the installation of staging and material storage, which
should be submitted as part of the erosion control measures. They are also requesting more robust
erosion and control measures to protect the wetland and stream, such as a temporary sediment
basin and a double silt fence with hay bales. Staff has not had time to thoroughly review the new
materials that were submitted.

John Knuff, from Hurwitz Sagarin Slossberg & Knuff LLC, is an attorney representing the applicants.
Mr. Knuff stated that this application is to conduct regular activity on the subject property. 0
Pecksland Road is 1.96 acres in the RA-2 zone. He added that Fred and Bill have taken great care in
their design of the house and surrounding infrastructure to make sure there is no harm to any
wetland or water resource.

Bret Holzwarth, a CT licensed civil engineer from Redniss & Mead, stated that the plan proposed a
single-family residence, modest-sized pool, small driveway and motor court, patio spaces, and
drainage mitigation with a rain garden. The house will be built into the topography. The garage
entrance will be at street level. The first floor is above it. The applicant revised and resubmitted
erosion controls, based on the DPW comments. The rain garden area will be used as a temporary
sediment trap during construction. There will be a more robust double row of silt fence with
haybales along the perimeter of the wetland corridor. This area of town is on septic, so they are
proposing a septic system in the farthest corner from the Wetlands. It is outside of the 100-foot URA
in the northwestern corner. The septic will need about 2 to 4 feet of fill due to the ledge restrictions
throughout the site. Mr. Holzwarth stated that this is the best feasible location for the septic. It will
be proposed to the Health Department. The proposed stormwater mitigation is per the DPW
manual. Those components include the rain garden and underground infiltration galleries along the
driveway and motor court. That area had good test pits to allow for infiltration. A green roof has
been added to a portion of the roof, which will further treat for water quality and provide
mitigation. The rain garden will be constructed using walls to help with the grade and to delineate
the development envelope. This will help maintain a buffer between the development and the
wetland corridor. Bill Kenny prepared a construction sequencing plan that outlines how the site will
be developed while protecting the resources. Mr. Holzwarth added that the lot is just under 2 acres.
They proposed to disturb 0.7 acres. About 2/3 of the site will remain undisturbed and undeveloped.
The resources will be enhanced by Bill Kenny’s plan, including invasive species control and enhanced
wetland buffer habitat.

Elliot Benton asked how many trees will be taken out. Mr. Holzwarth stated 36 trees will be removed
in the URA, and around 50 trees in total. Mr. Benton asked if they have looked at alternatives that
do not take out so many trees. Mr. Holzwarth stated that they looked at the other alternative plans
provided. He stated that this is a typical development, in comparison to surrounding areas and
others in the neighborhood. The applicants chose not to expand on those other alternatives. Mr.
Benton commented that the alternatives provided only deal with septic locations, but they were
explicitly asked to look at smaller footprints for less impact to this sensitive area. Mr. Holzwarth
stated that they are content with the alternatives provided. Mr. Benton asked how much stone will
be taken out, in cubic feet. Mr. Holzwarth stated that no stone will be taken out from the wetland. It
will be removed from the URA, and the wetlands are protected. Mr. Benton commented that the
applicant is ignoring the fact that the buffer is extremely important protection for the wetlands. His
objection is due to the denuding of a significant portion of the URA. Mr. Knuff commented that this



Agency does not regulate the buffer, but wetlands only. Mr. Benton objected to that. Brian Harris
stated that they will continue to review the application. The IWWA is charged with reviewing URA
impacts, as it related to wetlands impacts.

Mr. Harris asked about the square footage of the green roof proposed versus impervious surface
proposed. Mr. Holzwarth stated that the green roof is about 25% of the dwelling, equating to a little
over 1,100 square feet of green roof. The shape and size have not been developed yet, but the roof
is flat with several layers. The uppermost roof will be a green roof that will tie into the drainage
system.

Ms. Coccaro offered an answer to Mr. Benton’s earlier question. 2,191 cubic yards will be excavated
and 1,267 cubic yards of estimated fill. There is a net of 900 cubic yards to be removed, which is not
just ledge alone. Mr. Benton was more interested in stone removal, which will require blasting or
hand removal, which presents a risk. Mr. Holzwarth did not have the exact quantity because they
are unsure how deep the stone is. He estimated that the majority of the cut in this development
would be rock removal.

Bill Kenny, professional wetland scientist, soil scientist, and landscape architect from William Kenny
Associates, stated that he first visited the site to identify and delineate the location of the wetland
and watercourses on the property. He returned to inventory and assess the conditions of those
resources and the upland areas that border them. He worked with the project team in looking at
potential short-term impacts during construction and potential impacts following construction to
develop a design that avoids those impacts. The property is just under two acres. The property is
undeveloped. The northern and central portion portions are wooded. The southeastern corner has
lawn related to a home off site to the east. The southwestern area is a shrubland and meadow area.
The wetland and watercourse system moves through the property, flowing from the northeast to
the southwest. It involves a small stream and a small man-made pond at the southern end of the
property. Wetlands border the stream and the pond. Much of the wetlands in this area have been
disturbed over decades from the construction of the pond and alterations to the stream. The soils
that border the pond are mostly man-made soils. When that pond was created, it was likely a
natural wetland system where the soils were excavated. The lawn area contains a lot of fill from
when that wetland was excavated, and the pond created. The wetlands on the northern portion of
the property bordering the stream have been filled in some ways and altered. Their drainage has
been affected so that they are now much drier than they were historically. There has been a lot of
alteration over the years, and there are issues with the invasive vegetation primarily in the southern
portion of the site. There is lawn that abuts much of the stream and the pond in the southeast
corner of the property. There is a fair amount of invasive vines and shrubs in the southwestern
portion of the property. The woodland in the central and northern portion of the property has a
canopy primarily of native trees. There is little to no shrub layer and the ground cover is mostly
invasive pachysandra, garlic mustard, and some native ferns. There are significant bedrock outcrops
and a ridge line that runs parallel to the west side of the stream. It runs from the northeast to the
southwest. Another smaller ridge is found in the very northeast corner of the property. The
watershed that feeds this stream is about 140 acres. The primary source of water for the stream,
wetlands, and the pond is that watershed. The development area is about 0.7 acres, which is less
than half a percent of the overall 140 acres.

Mr. Kenny continued, stating that the house proposed in the northern portion of the property is
situated as close to the road as possible, based on zoning setbacks. He stated that it is a relatively
modest sized house. The area of residential yard has been limited substantially, although a pool is



proposed. If a pool were not proposed in that location, it would be lawn access around the
structure. For that reason, Mr. Kenny does not see the pool proposal as unreasonable. He stated
that the driveway is modest for a project like this in Greenwich, and the amount of disturbance is
quite minimal compared to many projects that come before the Agency. The earthwork itself is not
significant, but it is relatively close to the wetland. Short term, there will be no activity in the
wetland, except for removal of invasive vegetation or installation of native vegetation. The potential
impact results from soil erosion and sedimentation. Mr. Kenny stated that the watershed for the
development area is very small, and there is not a much larger watershed above it that drains
through it. This watershed is just the development area itself, which makes it easier to control the
site and prevent erosion. The next contributing factor to controlling erosion is, once the soil surface
is removed and rock removal starts to occur, there will be little to no soil to erode. They prepared a
six-phase construction phasing plan. With each phase, there is a section view with sequencing notes.
They included an estimated duration, the amount of soil disturbance, and the number of workers
that might be on site during each phase. They will install haybales and a double row of silt fence
between the wetland and the proposed development. Before any soil disturbance, they propose to
install the southern boundary demarcation retaining wall. The top two feet of the wall will be left
exposed. This will be an impenetrable fence that will extend into the ridge line. The whole area
behind that wall would become a sediment trap. The area draining towards the wetland is half an
acre, and 2/10 of an acre drains to the northwest, away from the wetland. That wall is substantial
and very helpful in its ability to control sedimentation and protect the wetland. The next phase
shows the excavation for the basement floor foundation and footings. As the project progresses, the
amount of disturbance will start to diminish. The walls will be installed, septic put in place, drainage
system installed, and lastly, the landscaping work.

The submission made on Friday included the addition of the green roof, which is about a quarter of
the total roof. They also eliminated the lawn area in the rear yard and left a walking path to a sitting
area at the very southern end. This area would be converted to a meadow. They propose to
eliminate the pachysandra in the woodland and replace it with native ground covers. The plan will
introduce shrubs between the development and the wetland. Where there is little to no shrub layer
now in that woodland, so they will be introducing native shrubs. In response to the point made
about tree clearing, Mr. Kenny stated that the impacts have to do with water and sun exposure of
the environment. The proposed development is on the northern side of the stream and the wetland.
This development will not be introducing extra sunlight into that wetland because the trees within
the wetland will be shading it with the sun primarily shining from the south. However, the pond
today has very little shading of its water surface, which can lead to elevated water temperatures in
the in the heat of the summer and impact aquatic life. So, they are proposing to plant trees along
the edge of the pond and introduce shade to the pond to help regulate water temperatures and
prevent extremely hot water temperatures in the heat of the summer.

This proposed project has impervious surface coverage of about 11%, not including the green roof.
Mr. Kenny stated that literature studies all over the country and around the world acknowledge
that, if impervious surfaces are kept at 12% or less without any BMPs, the quality of streams and
ponds can be maintained. That was indicated in the 2004 Stormwater Quality Manual from
Connecticut and is still indicated in the new manual that will be effective at the end of this month.
There is a subsurface infiltration system by the driveway and a substantial rain garden to the
southeast of the house. Mr. Kenny stated that buffers are very important, primarily for water
management. The BMPs perform the functions that a buffer provides for the stream. BMPs detain
water to prevent flooding and filter to clean it. The 2024 drainage manual indicates specifications for
infiltration devices. If the devices pick up stormwater runoff from a driveway, they should be



positioned at least 50 feet away from a wetland. That is the case with the subsurface infiltration
chambers proposed for the driveway. When collecting water from a roof surface, which is relatively
clean, the devices have no recommended separation distance from a wetland or stream.

Brian Harris asked if the driveway is pervious with under draining or if the stormwater will be
collected and sent through a detention system. Mr. Holzwarth stated that the driveway will be
impervious asphalt and the water will be collected with area drains connected to the galleries. Mr.
Harris asked if the house is consistent with the RA-2 setback. Mr. Holzwarth stated that zoning
regulations allow undersized homes to drop a zone for yard setbacks. The setback for this property is
the RA-1 setback, which is 50ft. The RA-2 setback is 75ft.

Mr. Benton asked Mr. Kenny if the URA buffer is important to the health of a wetland. Mr. Kenny
stated that, in the absence of any other control measures, by itself it is very critical. Mr. Benton
asked if it is possible to eliminate the rain garden and still meet the drainage manual. Mr. Holzwarth
stated that they would not be able to meet the manual requirements related to the impervious. Mr.
Benton asked if less proposed impervious would have far less impact to the URA. Mr. Holzwarth
responded that it would not have far less impact. They would still need a significant storage system
and cannot eliminate the rain garden entirely. They need to have an LID type system, which includes
rain gardens. Underground infiltration does not qualify as LID. They would need to put some other
system in place. Due to ledge and restrictive layers, the rain garden location proposed is best, being
downhill of the development. It provides water quality treatment and a physical barrier to the
wetland. Mr. Benton commented that the rain garden is very close to the wetland, at about 7 feet.
Mr. Holzwarth stated that there is less stone removal there at the buffer. This area will be built up
instead. Mr. Kenny added that there is a depth of 5 to 7 feet of soil in that area, which was best for
rain garden infiltration.

Mr. Benton estimated the house footprint to be about 4,500 square feet with another 5,000 square
feet of impervious. The total impervious is 0.22 acres or 9,500 square feet. If the house were a great
deal smaller, Mr. Benton says the total impervious would decrease, requiring less stone removal,
and thus, less impact to the URA and less tree removal. Trees are important to the wetland buffer
for reasons other than shading. He suggested moving the house closer to the road with a zoning
variance. Mr. Holzwarth stated that a zoning variance would require a hardship. He added that the
proposed location is much closer to the road than other houses in the area. If the rain garden is
eliminated, that would save three trees. The majority of the trees to be removed are in the area of
the building, regardless of building size. Mr. Benton commented that the applicant could get a
zoning variance with the argument that Wetlands is upset about the house’s current proposed
location. If the house is moved to the north, could there be less impact to the URA? Mr. Holzwarth
stated that it is difficult to say. Based on Mr. Kenny's report, he feels that they are providing an
adequate buffer and mitigation. Mr. Benton suggested that the house size be reduced and move the
driveway to the west, leading to far less impact than proposed.

Mr. Knuff stated that they will be asking the Commission to consider the application submitted. Mr.
Knuff does not see any negative impact to the wetland and watercourse area. They are going to stay
with the application sizing and locations submitted. Staff did not agree that there is no wetland
impact with the work proposed in the URA. Beth Evans commented that a tremendous amount of
material was received on Friday with no chance for Staff to review.

Mr. Benton added that he would recommend denial. Mr. Knoff stated that Mr. Holzwarth and Mr.
Kenny are both experts, on whose opinion the Agency should rely.



During the site visit, Mr. Harris discussed the potential of sharing access with the adjacent property,
which is also the owner of this parcel. The proposed driveway is coming in from the east. Mr. Harris
asked if the rain garden can be shifted to the north, since the driveway will be coming in from a
different quadrant, and pull the development further from the stream. Is that a feasible alternative?
Mr. Holzwarth would have to look into that. The proposed driveway location was ideal for a
standalone property. Mr. Holzwarth said that they will need to improve the sight distance by
removing ledge in the right of way. The ledge currently comes up to the edge of the road. Mr. Harris
asked if DPW saw this as a problem currently. Mr. Holzwarth stated that a DPW permit would be
required for the ledge removal with Wetlands approval first. The ledge would be removed before
any other development on site. Mr. Harris asked if the sight distances would be adequate if the
driveway branched off of the adjacent driveway. Mr. Holzwarth said those sight distances would be
okay, but it would add more disturbance close to the wetland corridor. Also, a ridge of ledge would
need to be removed in order to get a driveway connection from the neighbor’s driveway to the
garage.

Mr. Benton asked if they could swap the driveway area with the septic area. Mr. Holzwarth
responded that they could not. The septic has a certain requirement for setbacks from the building
and infiltration systems. That side of the development needs the infiltration and stormwater, so they
cannot swap the septic for the galleries. The septic area now is furthest from the wetland and is a
suitable area. The septic cannot be within 25 feet of footing drains. The house will have no footing
drains on septic side. The septic is also as close to the property line as feasible. The septic would not
be able to fit there if the house were moved north. Mr. Holzwarth stated that this is the best layout
for the site and is compliant with regulations.

Ted Walworth asked what would happen after a large rain storm with a lot of water volume, given
the walls surrounding the rain garden. Will it overflow into the wetlands without filtration? Mr.
Holzwarth indicated a weir proposed in the wall of the rain garden. The weir is a foot lower than the
rest of the wall to act as an overflow for larger storms. There is rip rap proposed below to protect
from erosion.

Ms. Coccaro has previously asked for a hydrological report that addresses how the ledge removal
will alter groundwater patterns. Mr. Holzwarth stated that, the disturbance on site is 0.5% of the
watershed. Any disturbance due to fracturing or ledge removal would not impact the amount of
flow going through the river system. A watershed map and letter were submitted with the materials
on Friday. In reference to the ledge removal along the road, DPW commented that the removal of
any tree, shrubs, and vegetation would be required to meet the sight distance. The Tree Warden
would need to approve those removals in the town right of way to meet the sight distance.
However, Ms. Coccaro added that the comments do not say anything indicating that this would be
more safe. If the driveway where put in that location, that is what would have to be done. It is not
currently unsafe with the existing driveways that are there. Mr. Holzwarth commented that,
whenever a driveway is proposed, it must meet the sight distance requirements. In his opinion, that
outcropping is unsafe, being within feet of fast driving cars.

Mr. Harris commented that the Town should have this plan reviewed by an independent engineer.
Ms. Evans agreed. She added that there was a great deal of information submitted on Friday to be
reviewed. There are also a number of comment letters from neighbors that have been forwarded to
the Agency, with little time to review.



Barry Gosin, owner of 54 Pecksland Road, has hired S.E. Minor & Co to review and make comments.
He expressed concerns about the ledge removal and additional impervious surface on this property
that is mostly wetlands.

Rachael Orsi, from S.E. Minor & Co, represented the owners of 54 Pecksland Road. She stated that
their concerns remain the same as those submitted last month, given that no plan revisions were
submitted. They look forward to reviewing any revised plans with the hope that the applicant
addressed their concerns for this development. There are numerous other neighbors that have
expressed their concerns to S.E. Minor & Co. They are aware of 40, 43, 46, 49, 52, 54, and 61
Pecksland Road, along with 82 Round Hill Road and 62 Vineyard that also have concerns. The
concerns relate to the proximity of the development to wetlands, the amount of ledge to be
removed, substantial tree cutting of over 800” dbh removed, and concerns about construction traffic
and parking. Ms. Orsi felt there would be an impact to the wetlands onsite due to the removals and
disturbance in close vicinity. S.E. Minor is working with a soil scientist to review the plans and
provide an analysis once complete.

Gigi Ma, CEO of S.E. Minor & Co, commented that this is a very ambitious development. S.E. Minor is
familiar with the site and understand that there was a violation that occurred on this site a few years
ago.

Robert Getz, owner of 46 Pecksland Road, has lived at his property for over 23 years, which is
adjacent to 48 Pecksland Road. They have been keen observers of the neighborhood and their own
property. They stand by the consistent statements made in the letters of December 17%" and January
22", which were directed to Planning & Zoning. The majority of the comments relate to their
concerns relative to the Wetlands. The applicant has had issues with Wetlands violations, as referred
to by S.E. Minor. They are disappointed with Mr. Kenny’s observations and conclusions, which
seemed without merit or true understanding of the site and seem to be self-serving, particularly
given conditions that occur in this area. On Saturday, Mr. Getz could see the small stream flowing
over its banks and spilling into areas over the side of the green area, possibly 2 or 3 feet above the
stream. In September 2021, this stream overflowed all the way over Pecksland Road and all of the
lower green area. In that instance, the rain garden with concrete walls would end up becoming a
dam. This flood in 2021 also resulted in the flooding of a home on Wildflower Lane, resulting in a
flood of their basement. This property is an integral part of the Byram River watershed. The Byram
River watershed provides numerous ecosystem services including water filtration, flood control, and
wildlife habitat through a huge corridor of Greenwich. To isolate this as being a small percentage,
and therefore risking a little damage, Mr. Getz and his wife find particularly upsetting. The members
of the committee that have been out to the site have seen these towering ledges which would be
removed, resulting in the removal of 2,200 cubic yards of rock, the sloping environment, and the
runoff that will all go down into this wetland area. The driveway of the applicants, 48 Pecksland
Road, was underwater and destroyed in 2021. This last weekend, there was pools of water all
around the property, some of which may be vernal. This system and the damage to the upland
environment will be incredibly detrimental for this neighborhood. The neighbors are also concerned
about the reclassification from RA-2 to RA-1 to allow for this project. Bringing the house even closer
to the road is going to be an issue. The whole rain garden is in a flood plain. All of the property that
is below land is a flood plain, and it is evidenced over the years that Mr. Getz has lived there. Mr.
Getz has seen that land flood four times at least, completely submerged by water. Mr. Getz objects
to any development of this property, based on the sensitive nature of these wetlands in particular,
and the egregious proposed development which Mr. Kenny and Mr. Holzwarth seem to make light
of. Their attorney makes it clear that they have no intent of changing their plan.



Mr. Benton asked if there are confirmed vernal pools near this development. Mr. Getz commented
that there is a vernal pool on his own property and in other developments in the area, but cannot
confirm for 48 Pecksland. These areas see frequent alluvial flooding.

Amanda Ganim, owner of 52 Pecksland Road, has lived there for 12 years. There are extreme rock
ledge formations on the wetlands. This is an unreasonable amount of rock blasting and tree removal
that would have an impact on the wetlands and stream. Ms. Ganim has also seen the extensive
flooding in that area. There are drainage issues in the front of the property and adjacent to her
house. She believes this proposal to be ambitious, unreasonable, and unsafe.

Joseph Elmlinger, owner of 61 Pecksland Road, is a 24-year resident. He agrees with the
observations of flooding made by the previous neighbors. It is not clear why this was able to become
a lot in the RA-2 zone, if the lot was under 2 acres. The notion of moving the house even closer to
the road undermines the whole point of the zoning. Mr. EImlinger stated that the developers are
going to extremes to shoehorn an unsuitable house into a place where it does not belong.

Mr. Harris commented that there are a lot of neighbor concerns, outstanding reports from S.E.
Minor, and outstanding internal Agency reviews and a Wetlands retained review. The public hearing
will be kept open to next month. The Agency agreed.

Mr. Benton asked if Staff could talk to Planning & Zoning to understand how 0.04 acres makes the
difference to allow them to get down to RA-1 measurements. Ms. Evans agreed to get clarification
on P&Z’s review of this lot as a building lot.

#2024-017 — 148 Glenville Road — Jay Fain & Associates, LLC for INCT LLC — Planting trees and shrubs
to replace cut trees and shrubs. Tax #10-1317/s. (First 65 days 5-1-24)

Beth Evans introduced the next four hearings. These hearings are in response to a violation issued in
November to this property and three other properties on Ashton Drive for unauthorized removal of
trees and vegetation in the regulated wetland and Upland Review Areas. Some of this activity
involved trespassing. That is the case for the 148 Glenville property. By the time surveys were done
and the count was made, 186 trees over 4” dbh were removed, as well as an unquantified amount of
shrubbery and emergent wetland vegetation. There were also a number of trees with lower limbs
removed to create a limbing effect. Agency Members Harris, Baker, Rimmer, Schondorf, and Benton
walked the properties in the last few weeks and have seen the damage. Staff has received extensive
photographs from Fred Jacobsen, who called in the original compliant to the IWWA office. Mr.
Jacobsen has provided a before and after photo series, that was provided to the Agency. Ms. Evans
emphasized to the Agency that not all of these applications are equal. Some property owners may
have approved of the clearing on their property. In this case, the 148 Glenville Road owner did not
approve of the work done on their property.

John Tesei, attorney from Gilbride Tusa Last & Spellane LLC, is representing 148 Glenville Road with
Jay Fain, Peter Thoren, and Fred Jacobsen. Mr. Tesei requested that the Agency hear this application
independent of the applications for the other parcels. They have many comments for the other
applications. Mr. Harris agreed, and asked Mr. Tesei to proceed.
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Mr. Tesei stated that he has never seen anything like this. It is over 6 acres (over 260,000 square
feet) of disturbance in varying degrees, involving trespassing. He stated that their clients are deeply
disturbed and devastated by what happened to their property. They would like to see a very robust
and corrective restoration plan; which Mr. Fain has prepared. They would also like to implement the
plan as soon as possible. Mr. Jacobsen is in conversation with Sam Bridge about providing the
process and procedures to implement the restoration plan, particularly in terms of bringing in the
trees their clients would like to bring in. They would like to get a jump start on the future restoration
of this land to be as substantially close to what the land was like prior to the intrusion. The client’s
property is about 90 acres. It is a vacant parcel in vicinity to another property of the owner. This
property was bought to be maintained as forest. Mr. Tesei asked the Agency to take the bond
amount into account, given the amount of money this is forcing their clients to spend to restore
their property. More graphics will be provided at the next hearing.

Fred Jacobsen, the property director of the INCT property, reviewed the events that occurred. Mr.
Jacobsen stated that this action went far beyond destruction of wetland vegetation. It was
coordinated destruction of the entire ecosystem in that area. The perpetrators should restore the
entire area as closely as possible to the way it was. The applicants should spare no expense to
facilitate full restoration. They should do whatever is asked of them and not try to negotiate
anything less than a full restoration. The perpetrators have displayed a lack of judgment and no
appreciation for the wetlands. The Agency needs to take complete control and enforce the
maximum penalties and complete restoration. Mr. Jacobsen commented that the people involved
knew they would never be allowed to do this, if they had applied for a permit, so they did it anyway.
The restoration should include canopy, understory bushes, and wetlands plants to mimic what was
there. It should not be a plan that takes decades to look the way it did before.

On November 10%™, 2023, Mr. Jacobsen responded to the sound of chainsaws, when he came across
a massive cutting effort, which looked to have been going on for days. There were more than 10
workers engaged in cutting and clearing. There was a plywood path laid out to provide access for
trucks and a chipper to the cutting area. Access was provided from the Vik property. When Mr.
Jacobsen walked over, the entire group of workers started running from the area and grouping up to
leave the premises. He called the Wetlands Department, but due to Veterans Day weekend, there
were shortened hours. He was directed to call the police, which he did. RP Eddy, president of Ashton
Association, was present. INCT owns a lot in the Association, so it was clear that they were working
on INCT land, as well as Ashton Association land. INCT is a member of the Association, but this
cutting was never discussed. Mr. Jacobsen spoke to RP Eddy saying “Oh, my gosh! Can you believe
what’s going on here”, to which RP Eddy replied, “Doesn’t this look great?”. Mr. Jacobsen called it a
“catastrophic violation” and that they were trespassing and cutting trees. RP Eddy insisted on
showing Mr. Jacobsen that no trees were removed on INCT land. Mr. Jacobsen estimated an area of
about 3 football field lengths, 1,200 ft long of cutting. He decided to have the area staked to identify
which trees were on INCT land. Mr. Jacobsen stated that this was a massive undertaking that look
days, if not a week or more, to clear all of these trees. He believed it was done purposefully. Piles of
trees were hidden behind stone walls and trees were limbed to open up views. Mr. Jacobsen
commented that it looks like the views are opened up from the Lamont house and the Vik house in a
coordinated effort to open views down to the lake. INCT land was trespassed on. Ashton Association
land may or may not have been trespassed on. There was no notification sent to the Association



Members. He emphasized that both Vik and Lamont had cutting in the wetlands. Whether willing or
not, they gave permission to do unpermitted work in the upland wetlands and directly in a gulch
that seeps into Indian Spring Lake.

Side-by-side before and after photos were submitted to the record. Mr. Jacobsen walked the Agency
through the photos. He commented that about 30 to 40 trees of substantial diameter were cut in
the slightly elevated area, and the rest is decimated. He pointed out the sediment that was washed
onto all of the leaves. He added that the pond on INCT property was dredged in 2019 and 2020, and
now there is massive amounts of erosion and sediment coming down the hill due to the removed
brush and understory for about 1,200 feet uphill of this river. The pond is being filled up with
sediment that had been removed a couple of years ago. About a year ago, when the pond was
purchased by INCT, Mr. Jacobsen commented that he could not see the Vik or Lamont house at all.
Now, he can look right up at the Lamont house through the woods and the Vik house, which
previously cut their hillside down to the pond. He added that there is a vernal pool to the right, at
the base of the hillside by the Vik residence. He commented that there are ton of tadpoles and
peepers. Mr. Jacobsen added that the brush and vegetation that used to filter and control erosion
leading to the lake is gone, leaving the area very muddy. He referenced 89 trees removed on INCT
land over 4 inches in diameter, along with thousands of shrubs and brush, which was to dense to
walk through.

Brian Harris asked if re-dredging of the pond will be part of the remediation efforts. Mr. Jacobsen
commented that they should take immediate action on silt and erosion control, if possible. When
the dredging was complete, they took depth measurements. If there have been adverse effects, he
believed the perpetrator should be made to correct the damage they caused. Mr. Jacobsen added
that the limbing of beech and evergreen trees on the side of the stream was coordinated to gain a
larger view from the Lamont patio to the lake.

Jay Fain, from Jay Fain & Associates LLC, listed his qualifications and experience in the ecology field.
He has worked with the Rockefeller family properties for over 30 years, so he is very familiar with
these properties. He marked the wetlands on this property, and the original soil report has been
provided. He was involved with environmental analysis and testimony regarding vernal pools on
these properties. Mr. Fain also produced a tree inventory and documentation for the activity of the
Aquarian Water Company waterline location. Those were provided for the record. He was also
involved in environmental monitoring and consulting for the dam replacement, which occurred in
conjunction with the waterline replacement through the Association open space. He was the
principal environmental investigator for the Indian Spring Pond dredging, in which the Association
was one of the applicants. Mr. Fain had met with the president of the Association and spoke about
the significance of the wetlands and need for protection. A conservation easement spans four of
these parcels, including the Association open space, Lamont parcels, Vik parcels, and Eddy parcel.
The conservation easement was to serve these natural areas as they were and to prevent these
types of activities. This is well known to the Association and the members. Mr. Fain and his team
were hired to initially to prepare the restoration plan for the 148 Glenville Road parcel, and also to
help look at the violations and give recommendations. Victoria Landau is a professional landscape
architect with over 40 years’ experience, who is also involved. They first looked at the Glenville road
property, a disturbance area that encompasses about an acre. The owners are very upset, given that



they purchased these parcels to reserve them and protect their privacy. They spent significant sums
of money to purchase this property.

The area that was cleared consists of a narrow corridor, about 3 football fields long. It is a riparian
area, which has a generally rocky and steeply sloping upland area. It is a mature forested area. Trees
are primarily sugar maples and beaches. There was some understory, which is hard to see now.
There were some invasives, probably privet. The client was adamant that a plan be prepared that
could address not just ecological damage, but to restore it as closely as possible to the pre-existing
condition. The team provided a detailed inventory of the trees and located each tree down to 2-inch
dbh. They examined each tree, put a metal tag on it, and took a picture of it. They identified it to
species just by looking at the stumps. They know what exactly what was there. There were 89 trees,
above 3 inches that were removed. The total trees removed was 541 inches dbh, with 6.7 inches
average dbh. They prepared a restoration plan, using their knowledge of the trees in the area to
replace those trees. They used a variety of different sizes, ranging 7 to 8 inches caliber down to 5
and 6 calipers. The client was very adamant that they try to restore this as closely as possible to the
original condition. Staff raised concern about locating large trees and potential damage to the
wetlands during installation. Mr. Fain commented that they are not going to do anything that would
damage the wetlands or the upland areas on the site. They will be very judicious in whatever they
do. Sam Bridge prepared a letter regarding how this work would be done so there would not be
damage to the wetlands, and that was submitted for the file. Sam Bridge is a reliable nursery. The
client would not like to be limited to 2-inch caliper trees, given the size of trees removed. Mr. Fain
assured that they would not do anything that would do any damage to this ecosystem, and they
would be more than happy to work with Staff. They can stake out the trees before they are moved
in. If there's anything that they feel would be a sensitive area, they would remove a tree and put a
smaller tree in that location. The applicants want to use the largest trees possible for the overstory.
They also prepared a very comprehensive understory plan planting plan using native trees that they
feel would thrive in these areas, and also account for the deer in this area. Most of these plants are
deer resistant. They would have to do maintenance and protect the trees going forward. The client is
very dedicated to this. Mr. Fain estimated at least a 4-year maintenance program to monitor the
trees and water the trees to ensure survival. They propose a minimum of 6-gallon shrubs to create
an appropriate density for the area with 105 shrubs per acre. A report was prepared documenting
the existing situation from the past pond restoration hearing. In application #2020-142, they found a
metapopulation of wood frogs. They believe there is another vernal pool in the area. Mr. Fain has
seen suitable pools for breeding, which has been eliminated by this work. This parcel is highly
sensitive. 148 Glenville Road does not have a conservation easement.

Mr. Jacobsen was able to share a video of drone footage over the area of work, including Ashton
Association land, INCT land, and views to the Vik and Lamont residences. He pointed out large
stumps and vegetation cut to the ground. Mr. Jacobsen points out the Vik and Lamont houses and
the cleared hillside adjacent to the vernal pool on the Vik property.

Mr. Harris asked if there is a vernal pool at the base of the hill leading from the Vik property. Mr.
Fain stated that it is a wetland, but he cannot say if it is a vernal pool without studying it more
biological detail. The aim tonight was to document the devastation of the property and to present a
robust restoration plan. They can study the pool to determine if it is vernal. Mr. Fain stated that the
plantings proposed on the other parcels do not adequately address the clearing, but that public



hearing is not open yet for comment. When he did the inventory for 148 Glenville Road, Mr. Fain
identified a third to 40% of the trees being below 6” dbh in size. They documented that inventory
and provided it to the Agency. The other applicants did not show any trees under 6 inches.

Bill Baker asked if there is any simultaneous legal action being pursued. Mr. Tesei stated that there
are economic consequences from this intrusion. There are state laws that are applicable about
trespassing and cutting trees on other properties. They can look into that. They are hopeful that the
parties responsible will step up for the cost, which is a high six figure number. They have not
threatened litigation yet. They have made it clear to Tom Heagney, representing the applicant, that
the owners of 148 Glenville expect full restitution at the very least.

Mr. Harris asked to clarify if this hearing will be held open to hear the other remediation efforts and
have a discussion as a whole. Ms. Evans commented that the Agency does not need to hold the
hearing open for the other applications. This application stands on its own. Ms. Evans stated that,
although it is a robust and carefully thought out plan, her concern in planting big trees is that they
typically take longer to acclimate to the new setting and to begin to grow. These big trees put a lot
of energy into their root systems. They would need to be watered and monitored. The proposed
planting sizes are not what Staff recommends. Ms. Evans stated that, if those sizes are what the
applicant wants, Staff will not stand in their way.

Mr. Harris reviewed a document from the Cornell Cooperative Extension of Oneida County, which
states that sugar maples add in diameter about 0.2 inches annually and one foot in height. Mr.
Harris commented that a difference in one inch of caliper is essentially 5 years of growth. Ms. Evans
stated that, as they get older, they grow in diameter much more slowly. There is a fair amount of
stress on that tree when it is transplanted. Most of its energy will go into establishing its roots for
the first few years. A general rule of thumb is